Regular Session




              September 21, 2020
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Monday, September 21, 2020, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 4 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini     M. Mogg     M. Toda    M. Kerr     R. Hallapy     J. Crowe 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the September 8, 2020 regular session as presented to council. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
We received from the Department of Commerce a Notice to Legislative Authorities objections to renewal of liquor permits; all permits to sell alcoholic beverages in our political subdivision will expire on December 1, 2020, the Trumbull County Board of Health meeting agenda for the September 23rd meeting and the Trumbull County Board of Health regular meeting minutes for the meeting August 12, 2020. That is all
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper file. 
Mr. Williams- The ones from the Commerce Department for the liquor permits, can you make sure Lou and Bobby get copies of that?

Clerk-yes

Mr. Williams- That way if they have any objections, they will pass them on to us, then we can do what we have to do with those.
Clerk- okay

There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini – I have no report tonight Mr. President, but I will be requesting legislation.
Mr. Williams- Okay
Park & Rec-Ms. Viele – The monthly Park & Rec. Board meeting will be held here in City Council Chambers on Thursday, October 15th at 6:00 pm.  The parking lot paving at Mattinat Park will start Tuesday, September 29th, weather permitting. The Board has contracted with Morris Brothers Contractors, Inc. to repair and upgrade the pavilion soffit at Mattinat Park. The Board has voted not to have a December meeting. Thunder Elite Fastpitch girls’ softball tournament continues this Sunday and each Sunday through October 11th at Jones Field. As always, the public is always encouraged to attend and participate in Park & Rec. meetings. Thank you
Mr. Williams- thank you
Economic Development- Mr. Mogg- I don’t have a report but I would like to do a little shout out. I stopped in at J & K Bargain and Sales up at 540 West Liberty. It is right up there next to Kyle Monuments and Subway. I spoke with Kendra Lint. Her and her husband Wilbur are the proprietors of this store. They are from Campbell. I asked if you are from Campbell, why did you come to Hubbard. They said they didn’t have a store front in Campbell that they liked. They found Hubbard and thought it would be a great opportunity. I kind of chatted with her for a bit and asked her how she got started in the business. Her mother had a business just like this over in Warren. It did really well so she worked with her mother for a long time. Her mother showed her the ropes. 
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Unfortunately, her mother got sick and passed away. Her and her husband then started to just sell on those online Hubbard garage sales and stuff like that. They did so well they finally decided they wanted to get a brick and mortar business. They opened their business here in the plaza. They are a Retail Overstock discount closeout store. I walked around and looked at a lot of stuff. They have some really good prices on some stuff. I was telling these guys I saw three pair of socks for three dollars. They looked like quality product. I am just giving them a shout out and I wish them good luck. That is my report.
Mr. Williams- thank you

Planning & Zoning- Mr. Toda- No report but we are going to have a Planning & Zoning Committee meeting on September 28th at 5 pm.
Mr. Williams- Okay, is that it?
Mr. Toda- That’s it.

Utilities- Mr. Kerr –No report Mr. President but I will be reviewing Resolution 8-20
Mr. Williams- Okay, thank you
Streets & Sidewalks –Mr. Crowe- Yes Mr. President, there will be a Leaf Pick-up Program come late October. The machines are ready. The staff will mostly be the same as last year. Mr. Livingston said pretty much all the guys will be back. That is all I have.
Mr. Williams- thank you

Safety- Mr. Hallapy- This week the city will begin negotiations with the police unions. The current contracts expire December 31 of this year. One Tuesday and Wednesday, the police department will hold its annual firearms qualifications for all police officers.  For the past several weeks, Police Academy Classes have been using the Hubbard Range. The Police Department realizes that at times the noise is distracting and appreciates the public’s understanding in this matter. That is all for safety.
Mr. Williams- thank you

REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, I spoke with Aaron the sexton up their today and the doors for the garage will be installed on the 28th. He and I felt it would be best to wait until spring to paint the garage. Unfortunately, with the cool nights that is going to be put off. Drainage to control the flooding in the upper part of the cemetery is being worked on as we speak. The last two weeks there has been three interments, six foundations have been poured and one plot has been sold. I would like to call the next meeting for Saturday, October 3rd at 9 am at the cemetery. A question was put upon me to ask here, I would like to get everybody’s feedback. What constitutes a person being a Hubbard resident?
Mr. Williams- That would be a legal opinion. I don’t think we can make that one.

Mr.  Villano- Generally, your address on your driver’s license. That is what the courts look to decide permanent residence. If you have a driver’s license showing you not in the City of Hubbard, you would not be a Hubbard resident.

Mr. Mogg- One of the situations was Jerry Crowe has lived here all his life, buys a plot at Hubbard Union Cemetery and at 70 moves down to Florida. He passes a few years later, comes back up. His interment fees, does he pay resident or non-resident, or is that still what is on his license?

Mr. Villano- It depends on what is on his license.
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Mr. Mogg- Very good that is all I have.
Mr. Williams- thank you

FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President, we had our district meeting here in council chambers. We had representation from the County. One of our township… our Eagle Joint Fire District, Mr. Aaron invited them. We had the Marx radio guys here; they went over the radios which is a radio. It can pick stuff up. Myself and Mr. Carsone who was here and Chief Thompson was here and reiterated that there were dead spots. He did agree there is a dead spot by Deer Creek. We mentioned the Senior Citizen Complexes and the School. He was unaware of those dead spots. Basically, he said that the simplex system and the repeaters would be able to bring that up and take care of those. The Fire Grant, if it goes through, we are going to include repeaters. At least three to four of those on all the vehicles, so if there is a major incident at the school or the senior citizen buildings, the repeater from the command vehicle would be able to patch that through. We did talk to three of the 911 reps about the patching system. Currently, now they are able to patch any of the radios we have no matter what they are. There is a little time delay. He didn’t go into how many seconds that would be. We do have the capabilities to patch no matter what radio we have. Even though we have dead areas, there is a patching system that will be able to take care of it for now so, that shouldn’t be an issue. I know we looked at possibly financing radios and then if we get the grant then paying them off to help everyone. I was adamant about (Mr. Palestro is here) the city, the township we all need to work together and talk to each other. The gentleman that was here said he was talking to somebody down south on his radio crystal clear. I said that is fine, but we need to talk with our workers.
Mr. Williams- Your right you need to talk to Hubbard not Columbus.
Mr. Kerr- Yes. Yes, so we have assistant Chief Kelly is meeting with two reps. A Motorola rep and a Hudson rep. They are going to give prices to get the radios and get the repeaters to help this whole thing out. We shouldn’t have an issue as we move forward. If we don’t get the grant, we still have budgeted dollars for that from a renewal levy for equipment. The meeting was productive. People found out what they were talking about. It was, I hate to say it was like a sales thing.
Mr. Williams- I watched it and yes

Mr. Kerr- It was basically, I asked several times and then when Lou stepped up and Chief Thompson. He kind of like backed down, like okay I am done. The radios are like the majority he says what the county is going to. We talked about our dead issues. We go along with Mahoning County. We are right on the line. We are exclusive where we sit. Mahoning County is right there and sometimes we might be mutual aid with them. They don’t use Marx radios. Trumbull County does. That is a whole other issue he couldn’t answer. That was it with the radios. We had our additional staffing meeting this past…a special meeting talking about start up. We are going to advertise for these eight to twelve positons in January. We are going to do interviews and in February. The Staffing levy funding monies will come in March so, in April we are going to start up with those Monday-Friday 8 to 6. For now, that is what we are going to stick with. We will be doing interviews. I will be on the interview committee with the trustees and the officers based on my previous experience. Our wages are very fair. We shouldn’t have a problem for people to come and staff, based on what we are doing and what others just got. We looked at the wages, the duties, the uniforms, and the gear, some things that we would have, and looked at some other things like with the station. We talked about in the future when we do things at the station. That gravel pad because the tanker is very large and, in the winter, when the snow is plowed, it is hard to make the turn around the corner. They would be able to turn around in that gravel pad there. That and some LED lighting and possible some exhaust ventilation capabilities. There is going to be people at the station now sucking in all those carcinogens and diesel fumes. That would be something we would look at doing. I know Marianne, our chairperson had mentioned we write stuff up, communicate to you guys and tell them this is what we want to do to the building. There is a communication there so we will keep that in play. They are all going to be improvements to the station and help out. That is basically all I have. Thank you
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Mr. Williams- thank you
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
SAFETY DIRECTOR- Lou Carsone- Not in attendance
SERVICE DIRECTOR- Mr. Livingston- Not in attendance
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- No report Mr. President thank you

Mr. Williams- thank you

TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- No report thank you
AUDITOR- Michael Villano- Not in attendance
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, and city officials. 
Mr. Williams- Bonnie, I have a question, with these people using the field for this fast pitch tournaments, do they charge them anything for that?

Ms. Viele-No

Mr. Williams-Why?
Ms. Viele- We did have a meeting in Mr. Livingston office and the Mayor was there. We did let the parties know that there will be talks over the winter and things will change somewhat. Hopefully.
Mr. Williams- because this is that what’s his name?
Ms. Viele- Jeff Steiner

Mr. Williams- Yes but what team does he have? Thunder or one of those

Ms. Viele- Thunder Fast pitch…Thunder Elite Fast pitch
Mr. Williams- I am glad for him and all that but he got to be making money hand over fist.

Ms. Viele- There are 66 teams at $395 per team. I did bring it up at our Park & Rec. meeting but
Mr. Williams- Are they playing at night?

Ms. Viele- They are playing 8 in the morning until 8 at night. There are 30 games at Jones.

Mr. Williams- Providing lighting and all that.
Ms. Viele- They are also at Harding Park, Liberty. I think Girard and Niles

Mr. Williams- Does Harding charge them? Does anybody know?

Ms. Viele- No. They told them they weren’t allowed to charge for parking, so they charge per person to come in I believe.

Mr. Williams- They do that at Jones Field too?

Ms. Viele- I am not sure. I wasn’t down there but they do at Harding. I talked to one of the…. I talked to Tom Pappa. He wasn’t even aware the thing was going to be going on. 
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There is not a lot of communications. I did check their 501C3, the principles, and that is Jeff Steiner from Vienna and the other one is a man from Pennsylvania. I don’t know. I don’t know if Hubbard teams, I don’t know…. I know they are coming from Cincinnati, Pittsburgh
Mr. Williams- Okay

Ms. Viele- but things may change. We already informed Mr. Steiner that we will be talking about it.

Mr. Williams- Okay, thank you. As far as those Marx radios go Mike, I got to watch part of that. I couldn’t hear it all but I kind of chuckled because the man started off with “Oh when we were in town, it worked everywhere in town.” Then I thought okay. I didn’t realize what you were saying about Mahoning County and them not using it. I did talk to Paul over the weekend, just to get what happened in the meeting. I know he talked to Brookfield and Farmington. Apparently, Brookfield has both those radios in their trucks. I mean I understand. This is where the county is going. At some point, we all have to go there and from talking to Lou, I know the Police Department is not going there and spending that money until it works. I think you are right. We are all on the same page now. Everybody is kind of got an idea. Hopefully, if we work together, we can make these things better for us. I kind of look at this like this Marx thing, it just seems to me that his answer was, well how much money do you want to spend to make it work? It is your system. It would be like me coming to you and saying, hey you know what, I just started a cell phone company. I want you to buy phones off of me. Now, they don’t work everywhere in Hubbard, but if you wait a little while or if you want to spend some extra money. This is just very frustrating for all of us. Paul and I were just running numbers real quickly from what that guy said. I mean our numbers go from 200,000 to almost 300,000 plus whatever he did tell me (what is it) it is right now, what $10 a month per radio. He told me in his research, it is written up as more. They are allowed to charge up to $40, so they can change that at any time. I mean this sounds like a great thing to me, but it almost sounds like somebody’s cousin, brother’s sister works for Marx radio. We are all going to get them, and we have to spend all the money. You know for a little Police Department and a little Fire Department like we have, $200,000 is a lot of money. I mean that is a lot of breathing tanks for you guys or it is a hell of a down payment for a truck. I guess we just have to be careful where we go with this one. Maybe, I know it seemed to me in talking to you, that you know a lot more about the grants than I do. That a lot of them are geared to fire. I don’t even know if we have any geared for police.
Mr. Kerr- There is a DOJ Grant that he mentioned that I reiterated with before he left, Ernie Cook and I said wait a minute. I talked to Lou Carsone and said wait a minute. We know about that DOJ Grant that maybe we can get some stuff and he said he would let him know. So, the county, there is a Department of Justice Grant out there that they get some stuff. They might be able to use it for other stuff but there are still dollars there. I did reiterate that and talked with Lou after that to see

Mr. Williams- Because you know these other departments like Brookfield and that, if you’re not writing the check for that, if they don’t quite work that is okay right now because you got your other radios. At this point you know you gotta write a check, we got to write a check, the township gotta write a check and we got something that …you know my biggest fear is, if something is going to happen that we need to bring people in, it is going to be at the school or be at one of those high rises. Then, what do we do? Unless we spend, what was it six grand a vehicle to put the repeaters in?
Mr. Kerr- Somewhere around 5, 6. It depends on where they are at. We are going to hopefully do a drill in the fall once the radios get in and do that. We can all talk and work together. Like we have done in the past, we have a big one coming up in the fall.
Mr. Williams- Like the one you did at Harding Park, I think?
Regular Session                            Page 6                                  September 21, 2020

Mr. Kerr- Yes, we did one at St. Pat’s with the city involved. We are going to do one possibly at the school or the church and do a multi-casualty one that will have all people radio in.  We will try those repeaters and see how they work. Because if not, like what did we buy.
Mr. Williams- Okay, Thank you. Anyone else have anything?

There were no more questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams-We will now move on to the Mayor’s Report. Mayor Kyle all yours.
MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President Williams, members of Council. Just a quick update on a few things. The administration is always looking for ways to maximize efficiency in all departments. Recently, here in the utility department our meter reader was relocated from the electric and service center. We relocated his office, if you will, into the billing office so they have better communication, can better solve any issues, and create a level of efficiency that was no longer there. I want to thank Mr. Palestro for making that happen. Once we did that, we realized that the truck that was the current meter readers truck is well beyond its useful life and needs to be retired in that sense. A level of thinking outside the box, what we have done is we are working to reallocate Panning & Zoning’s smaller vehicle for the meter reader then be able to purchase a pickup truck for Planning & Zoning. It will be for facility maintenance here at the city building, also at the police station and fire station to plow those out with our current employee that is here in house to elevate anything from the street department. In case of an emergency, that pickup truck with salt and plow can go and help the street department in case of a snow emergency or vehicles breaking down. We are trying to create more efficiencies and working all together with that. Our crack seal machine has arrived and will get underway this week. We will be able to hit some streets with the new crack seal machine. It is part of a new program we wanted to roll out. As will be requested tonight, looking ahead to 2021 the OPWC application for street resurfacing. We are trying to get more funding on top of a local match to just try to get more bank for our buck. Lastly, a major topic of all communities and all jurisdictions all over the state and constant phone calls, I am sure to many of you council members and also to the mayor’s office, trustees and so many others, guidance has been delivered for Halloween for trick or treat. Guidance was released by the Governor’s office and today at approximately 3:00 guidance was issued by Trumbull County Combined Health District. There has been many conversations and I would like to announce that all communities are working together and to do that everyone has agreed to October 31st from 5 to 7 for Trick or treat. The City of Hubbard along with many other communities will be following guidelines set forth by the Trumbull County Combined Health District with a door to door trick or treat following the guidelines issued by the Combined Health District. I would like to remind everyone to tell their friends and neighbors and the public and remind them that we want this to be a safe event and not everyone is required to participate. That is your choice if you would like to participate or not. Guidance will be set forth following the Trumbull County Combined Health District recommendations for them. Safety is paramount and following these guidelines should create an enjoyable traditional experience but also doing it safely. That is all. 
Mr. Williams- thank you, Mayor 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the Mayor’s Report.
Mr. Williams- I am glad they came out with that Mayor because the way I had it figured, I was going and buying a bunch of candy. I was going to set up down on the corner at the square and put an ad in Marianne’s paper. These kids need to do something after what they have been through. Watching my granddaughters try to do school, these kids have been robbed of so much from my daughter not getting her College diploma and those kids that graduated last year. If we can bring a little bit of normalcy. They got masks on anyhow. Come on, it is Halloween. I did have to laugh not to change the subject, I read the Trib everyday on my phone. I am reading and at the beginning of the week they are talking about the number of new COVID cases there were, that it could be up to…. But do you know what Friday’s was? No new deaths reported. I don’t think 
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anybody knows what is going on with it. I hate to sound like whatever, but I think we are getting BSed on a lot of it. I just hope we can get through this and the worse part about it is us old people we can get through it. These young kids, this is bad for them. That is all I have. Anyone else?

There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Williams- Me Again. As I said, I read this every day. I keep seeing all these different fire departments and police departments getting grants. They seem to get these ones for safety for radios for this…. I just seen Salem got a grant for new body cameras. I am wondering what are doing differently than us. I know in talking to Mr. Aaron, Brookfield and Farmington got that grant. They both hired, well used somebody. Would it behoove us to hire a grant writer and bite the bullet and pay the 5 or 10% that they charge for that.

Mr. Kerr- Mr. President that was mentioned at the last meeting and we…the grant writer they used had retired but is it Mrs. Green at the county is the grant writer now. Is that her actual position at the county?
Mr. Williams- I couldn’t answer that at all

Mr. Kerr- okay, we had discussed that. We are going to pursue that to actually pay somebody to write the grants because that one that all the counties went in on the radios that was Chief Hickey from Champion. He went with everybody and they paid someone to write that grant too. We have had good luck writing them and then we paid several on them but the follow up that is not in the grant. There is a huge amount of paperwork and follow up and dot the I’s and go back and go back and go back. We did discuss that our chairperson Marianne Hallapy was in agreement to look at paying somebody.

Mr. Williams- You like that idea. Do you think it would be worth looking at?
Mr. Kerr- yes, yes

Mr. Williams- What do you think Mayor? They are going to try it for us if we all work together. I mean, I don’t know how this works. I can only go by like what the city does like Issue II and the OWDA money and different stuff like that and it was like we got all kind of points when we did (what was it?) the lift station because it impacted the township and the city. Maybe, those are things that will work. I would like to see all of us get some free money for a change. If it is like you were saying, grant money is out there. What is that loan money at less than 1%. I mean that is like free money. 
Mayor- .03 now, it keeps dropping

Mr. Williams- Pretty soon, they are going to pay us to take it.
Mayor-right

Mr. Williams- Okay, so you guys are going to look at that. That is good.

Clerk- Excuse me, could I…
Mr. Williams- no… go ahead

Clerk- I just wanted to remind everyone that I do have the list for the flu shots. Please see me before you leave if you are interested.

Mr. Crowe- What is the date on the flu shot?
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Clerk- The shots are going to be October 1st from 7:30 am to 8:30 am but the deadline for signing up is Friday the 25th.

Mr. Crowe- 7:30 to 8:30

Clerk-yes

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who would like to address city council on agenda items when recognize please step forward to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. We have no one.
NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

It was moved by Mr. Crowe with a second by Mr. Hallapy to request the law director to prepare the necessary legislation authorizing MS Consultants, Inc., as agent and project manager for the City of Hubbard, Ohio for the purpose of submitting an application for Issue II monies and to execute all necessary contracts and administrate implementation of the project with respect to the 2021 Street Resurfacing Project, and declaring an emergency. There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Crowe- I move that we suspend the 24-hour

Mr. Williams- Nope.
Mr. Crowe- after

Mr. Williams- Well, there is really nowhere on it…you know what go ahead and do it here. There is nowhere in here to do that but under miscellaneous probably but go ahead.

It was moved by Mr. Crowe with a second by Mr. Hallapy to waive the 24-hour notification and place Ordinance 9-20 on the agenda. There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- Okay Robin, it is all you

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation to authorize the Board of Control to advertise for qualifications from professional firms to provide general engineering, architectural, and planning services. There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Resolution 7-20 Second Reading

A RESOLUTION BY THE COUNCIL OF HUBBARD, OHIO IN SUPPORT OF RENAMING MYRON STREET BRIDGE ON MYRON STREET, TO BE RENAMED “HUBBARD VETERAN’S BRIDGE”.
Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Resolution 7-20 it will flow to a second reading

Resolution 8-20 First Reading

AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF CONTROL TO ENTER INTO A SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT REGARDING CASE NO. CV 689 CAPTIONED AS RONALD STANISH, et al V. CITY OF HUBBARD et al.
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Mr. Villano- make the motion

It was moved by Mr. Kerr with a second by Mr. Hallapy to suspend the second and third readings of resolution 8-20. There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Mr. Kerr with a second by Mr. Hallapy that resolution 8-20 be passed as read. There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Ordinance 9-20 First Reading

AUTHORIZING MS CONSULTANTS, INC., AS AGENT AND PROJECT MANAGER FOR THE CITY OF HUBBARD, OHIO, FOR THE PURPOSE OF SUBMITTING AN APPLICATION FOR ISSUE II MONIES AND TO EXECUTE ALL NECESSARY CONTRACTS AND AMINISTRATE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROJECT WITH RESPECT TO THE 2021 STREET RESURFACING PROGRAM, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.
It was moved by Mr. Crowe with a second by Mr. Hallapy to suspend the second and third readings of Ordinance 9-20. There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Mr. Crowe with a second by Mr. Hallapy that Ordinance 9-20 be passed as read. There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who wishes to address council on non-agenda items related to city council business when recognized please step forward to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. 
Mr. Williams- Anyone? I would entertain a motion to adjourn.

ADJOURN 
A motion was made by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Mogg to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

